
Work Session Meeting    Board Minutes         May 11, 2015 
 
 
The Board of Education of Franklin City Schools met for a work session meeting at the 
Hampton Bennett Board Room on Monday, May 11, 2015, at 6:00 p.m.  An audio 
recording has been made in MP3 format and is available upon request. 
 
Roll Call:  
 
Present: Mr. Andrew Fleming, Mr. Robert Knipper, Mr. Chris Sizemore, 

Mrs. Rachel Ruppert-Wolfinbarger, Mrs. Lori Raleigh 
 
Mrs. Lori Raleigh, President, led those present in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
95-15  Mr. Knipper made the motion, seconded by Mr. Fleming, and the  
Agenda Board of Education adopted the agenda. 

  
Roll Call: Ayes:  Mr. Knipper, Mr. Fleming, Mr. Sizemore, 
  Mrs. Wolfinbarger, Mrs. Raleigh 
   

    Nays: 
 
    Motion Carried 5-0 
 
 
RECOGNITION OF GUESTS AND PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 
Mrs. Raleigh opened the floor for anyone wishing to address the board.   
 
Hearing none, the meeting proceeded. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 

1. Review Goal 3 – Mrs. Jana Bellamy, Treasurer, presented Action Steps 
recommended to meet the objectives under the Board Goal 3:  Financial 
Resources (First Read).   
 
There are four objectives for this goal: 
 

a) Successful unqualified audits with fewer than three minor compliance 
recommendations 

b) Financial staff professional development 
c) Non-Deficit Spending across the 5-Year Forecast 
d) Communicate Financial Data 

 
Mrs. Bellamy noted several action steps have already been initiated and will be a 
continual process.  The district has received clean audits and awards from the 
State Auditor’s Office for several years.  Our treasurer’s office has begun to 
develop accounting and payroll manuals in conjunction with cross training. 
 
Objective 3 (non-deficit spending across 5-year forecast) means the expenditures 
in all years of the forecast will not exceed that year’s revenue.  This is a noteworthy 
goal, which will help avoid cash deficits in the future. 
 
Mrs. Bellamy said she would like to have the ability to personally update the 
financial data on the district’s website.  The state auditor is implementing a financial 
data sharing endeavor; however, the Franklin community is most likely to access 
the district’s website for this information instead of the state auditor’s website. 
 
Mrs. Raleigh thanked Mrs. Bellamy and explained the Financial Resource Goal 3 is 
one of four goals implemented by the Board of Education.  The Board Goals are 
available on the district’s website.   
 



2. 2015-2016 Student Handbooks – Mr. Rhoades, Anthony Wayne Elementary 
Principal, presented the proposed changes in the elementary schools’ handbooks.  
Dr. Sander, Superintendent, presented the proposed changes for the junior high 
handbooks and Mr. McFarland, High School Assistant Principal, presented 
changes for the high school handbooks (First Read). 
 

3. 2015-2016 Student Fees – Dr. Sander and Mr. McFarland provided the proposed 
2015-2016 student fees (First Read). 
 

4. Special Education Projections – Mrs. Dana Miller, Special Education Supervisor, 
presented special education student enrollment projections by building.  The data 
illustrates many areas where the classes are full, which will limit the district’s ability 
to accept additional students and require additional staff.  At this point in time, Mrs. 
Miller is recommending 1.5 FTE additional instructional staff to accommodate 
current needs (First Read). 
 

5. Career-Technical Education – 7th Grade – Dr. Sander recommended the Board 
of Education approve resolution of intent not to provide Career-Technical Education 
to students enrolled in seventh grade (First Read). 
 

 
 

RECOMMENDATIONS - SUPERINTENDENT 
 
96-15  Mr. Sizemore made the motion, seconded by Mrs. Wolfinbarger, and the 
OHSAA Board of Education approved a Resolution Authorizing Franklin City School  
  District’s 2015-2016 membership in Ohio High School Athletic Association. 

 
Roll Call: Ayes:  Mr. Sizemore, Mrs. Wolfinbarger, Mr. Fleming,  
   Mr. Knipper, Mrs. Raleigh 

 
    Nays: 
 
    Motion Carried 5-0 
 
 
PRESENTATIONS 
 

1. School Bus Purchases – Mr. Craig Hatfield, Business Manager, provided 
information regarding school bus replacement and recommendation to 
purchase three (3) school buses through the Southwestern Ohio Educational 
Purchasing Cooperative for expense in FY16, at an estimated total cost of 
$230,922 (First Read). 
 

2. Building Replacement/Repair – Mr. Hatfield provided information regarding 
recommendation to replace two (2) roof sections at the High School, repairs to 
the metal edge of roof around building and the re-caulking of expansion joints 
on the Auditorium.  This proposal also includes Junior High School masonry 
repairs to the west wall over the entrance (41’).  All proposals have been 
processed through the State Term Pricing in cooperation with the Garland 
Design-Building Solutions for a total estimated cost of $230,669 (First Read). 

 
 
 
REQUEST FOR TRANSFER 
 
97-15  Mr. Fleming made the motion, seconded by Mrs. Wolfinbarger, and the 
S/A  Board of Education approved the transfer of $350 from the Student  
Interest Activity Interest Fund to the Varsity Cheerleading Fund for recognition 
Transfer banquet and award expenses. 
 

Discussion:  Mrs. Raleigh asked if this is a one-time request, as only 
transfers for groups not able to complete fundraisers (i.e. Yearbook) 



have been approved.  Mrs. Wolfinbarger asked for some history on this 
request. 
 
Mrs. Bellamy said the Student Activity Interest Fund was established by 
the Board of Education many years ago.  All interest earned on student 
activities is receipted to the fund.  The purpose is to provide for those 
activities unable to fundraise in support of the activities.  In prior years, 
transfers have been approved for groups such as:  Future Secretaries, 
Yearbook, Envirothon and National Honor Society.  In order for a group 
to utilize the student activity interest fund, the principal must submit a 
request for board approval of specified amount and purpose. 
 
Roll Call: Ayes:  Mr. Fleming, Mrs. Wolfinbarger, Mr. Knipper, 
   Mrs. Raleigh 

 
    Nays: 
 
    Abstaining:  Mr. Sizemore 
 
    Motion Carried 4-0 

 
 
PERSONNEL - SUPERINTENDENT 
 
98-15  Mr. Sizemore made the motion, seconded by Mr. Knipper, and the 
Resignations Board of Education approved the following resignations: 
 

A. Merry Anne Evans, High School Mathematics, Retirement Effective 
May 31, 2015 

B. Marjorie Wilson, High School Counselor, Resignation Effective July 
31, 2015 

 
Roll Call: Ayes:  Mr. Sizemore, Mr. Knipper, Mr. Fleming,  
  Mrs. Wolfinbarger, Mrs. Raleigh 
   

    Nays: 
 
    Motion Carried 5-0 
 
 
99-15  Mrs. Wolfinbarger made the motion, seconded by Mr. Sizemore, and the 
Summer Board of Education approved the attached list of Summer School  
School Coordinators and Teachers for the 2015 Summer School Program. 
Staff  

Roll Call: Ayes:  Mrs. Wolfinbarger, Mr. Sizemore, Mr. Knipper,  
Mr. Fleming, Mrs. Raleigh 

   
    Nays: 
 
    Motion Carried 5-0 
 
100-15 Mrs. Wolfinbarger made the motion, seconded by Mr. Knipper, and the 
Classified Board of Education approved the resignation, for retirement purposes, of 
Retirement Beverly Shepherd, Education Aide, Franklin High School, effective July 
  30, 2015. 
 

Roll Call: Ayes:  Mrs. Wolfinbarger, Mr. Knipper, Mr. Fleming, 
Mr. Sizemore, Mrs. Raleigh 

   
    Nays: 
 
    Motion Carried 5-0 
 
 



TREASURER RECOMMENDATION 
 
101-15 Mrs. Wolfinbarger made the motion, seconded by Mr. Fleming, and the 
GAAP  Board of Education approved contract for services with Carol Riggle,  
Contract CPA for FY15 GAAP conversion, not to exceed $4,400. 
 

Discussion:  Mrs. Bellamy said Ohio School districts are required to 
conduct business on a cash accounting system during the year, but also 
required to convert to GAAP at year end.   Some districts choose to pay 
a penalty in lieu of completing the conversion.  However, it is my 
recommendation to continue with the GAAP conversion.  Mrs. Riggle is a 
former Auditor of State employee who is very knowledgeable and knows 
the areas of compliance.  I prepare the folders with all necessary district 
information, while Ms. Riggle inputs the transactions necessary to 
generate the GAAP documents used in our financial reporting.  This is 
one area that helps us to maintain our excellent audits. 
 
Roll Call: Ayes:  Mrs. Wolfinbarger, Mr. Fleming, Mr. Knipper, 

Mr. Sizemore, Mrs. Raleigh 
   

    Nays: 
 
    Motion Carried 5-0 

 
 
DISCUSSION 
 

1. Technology Integration Specialist – Dr. Sander provided an updated list of 
job duties for this position to be considered in the future.  During 2015-2016, 
the district will undergo infrastructure upgrades.  A Technology Committee will 
be reviewing needs to make recommendations for equipment and possible 
hiring of such a position to enable maximum usage of the equipment by staff 
and students. 
 

2. Retirement of Don Sellman – Mrs. Wolfinbarger notified the Board of the 
retirement of Mr. Don Sellman.  There will be an appreciation event at the 
Gymnastic Training Center of Ohio (GTCO) on May 29th.  The Board of 
Education would like to extend sincere appreciation to Mr. Sellman for his years 
of service. 

 
 
 
BOARD COMMENTS 
 
Mr. Fleming thanked everyone for attending the meeting.  I understand why you are all 
here.  This is very important to you. It’s your livelihood and is important to you as 
educators.  Something that is important to me as a member of the Board is the 
commitment we made to the community when we laid out the financial plan to make it 
to the mid 2020’s.  That included some allowances for salaries, benefits, etc.  It’s 
important as we go through this negotiation process, as a Board, we adhere to the 
promise we made to the taxpayers and community who put their trust in us by passing 
these levies.  I appreciate the hard work by both negotiating teams and I trust we can 
find middle ground that will be an acceptable solution to the Board, community and our 
educators.  I appreciate your concern and I ask that both committees continue to work 
amicably to find a resolution. 
 
Mr. Fleming congratulated all the retirees and wished them well. 
 
Mr. Sizemore thanked everyone for coming to the meeting. 
 
Mr. Sizemore congratulated Mrs. Cochran and Mrs. Kinder for their Project Excellence 
recognition.  They represented Franklin City Schools very well. 
 



Mr. Knipper thanked everyone for attending.  I understand everyone’s passion and we 
are willing to work with you.  Your passion is our passion, it’s all about the kids.  We 
said in the beginning we had a plan to take us through 2024.  We have established 
goals and at each meeting we are going over these goals.  These are being put in 
place to carry everyone forward.   
 
Mr. Knipper updated everyone on different athletic events coming up.   
 
Mr. Knipper expressed the need to spray for dandelions.  It makes the buildings look 
better when you pull up and in my opinion when things look nicer that makes the kids 
feel better.   
 
Mrs. Raleigh expressed concern about the cost of materials and labor involved with 
such a project. 
 
Mrs. Wolfinbarger thanked everyone for coming and said I understand why everyone 
is here.  This is a very important issue to both sides.  It’s about trying to keep a 
balance between the taxpayers and keeping our wonderful teachers.  We are working 
to keep our promise to the community and give our teachers what they deserve.  We 
are trying to work out the issues and feel confident we can come to a resolution. 
 
Mrs. Wolfinbarger congratulated Franklin student Andrew Shupert for winning first 
place in the HVAC competition. 
 
Mrs. Wolfinbarger said I want to recognize the people who are retiring and wish them 
good luck.   
 
Mrs. Raleigh said it is good to see everyone here tonight.  I’m sorry for the 
circumstances you are here.  Our ears are open and we do value you.   
 
Mrs. Raleigh reported on the Community Outreach lunch held by Anthony Wayne 
students.  It’s such a wonderful event.  It’s great to be paired with a student and have 
lunch with them.  It gives the students an opportunity to see how different government 
entities work.  It gives us a chance to connect with the students and learn more about 
the student you are paired with.  Anthony Wayne has provided this event for many 
years and each year the food is great and above all the students are very well 
behaved and courteous.  I want to thank Mrs. Reed and Mrs. Clark specifically for the 
hard work and dedication they put into this luncheon and also the commitment they 
have to the students of Anthony Wayne. 
 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
102-15 Mrs. Wolfinbarger made the motion, seconded by Mr. Sizemore, and the 
Exec.   Board of Education entered into Executive Session for the purpose of 
Session of discussing personnel/negotiations at 6:59 p.m. 
 

Roll Call: Ayes:  Mrs. Wolfinbarger, Mr. Sizemore, Mr. Fleming,  
   Mr. Knipper, Mrs. Raleigh 

 
    Nays: 
 
    Motion Carried 5-0 
 
 
103-15 Mr. Sizemore made the motion, seconded by Mrs. Wolfinbarger, and 
Return the Board of Education returned from Executive Session at 7:52 p.m. 
 

Roll Call: Ayes:  Mr. Sizemore, Mrs. Wolfinbarger, Mr. Fleming,  
   Mr. Knipper, Mrs. Raleigh 

 
    Nays: 
 
    Motion Carried 5-0 



 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
104-15 Mr. Knipper made the motion, seconded by Mr. Fleming, and  
Adjourn the Board adjourned the meeting at 7:53 p.m. 
 

Roll Call: Ayes:  Mr. Knipper, Mr. Fleming, Mr. Sizemore, 
   Mrs. Wolfinbarger, Mrs. Raleigh 

 
    Nays: 
 
    Motion Carried 5-0 
 

 
 
 
 

     _________________________________ 
Mrs. Lori Raleigh, President 

 
     

          __________________________________
   Mrs. Jana D. Bellamy, Treasurer 


